
 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 

 

 CALENDAR OF EVENTS 
 
June 7-13 National Garden Week 
June 14 Flag Day 
June 21 Fathers' Day 
June 21 FIRST DAY OF SUMMER 
July 4 Independence Day 
July 23 FGCM Summer Quarterly Meeting 
July 18-19 TriCity Flower Show – Southtown Mall  
Aug. 22-Oct. 4 Renaissance Festival   
Aug. 26-27 FGCM Flower Show – Fairgrounds 
 
 

HIGHLIGHTS 
 
State/C.R./NGC contacts – page 3 (note new contact for address change) 
Plant Sales/Meetings/Events – page 7 
Flower Shows – page 8 
Garden Tours – page 9 
Renaissance Festival – page 10 
FGCM Meetings recap – pages 12-13-14 
Minnesota Flower Show Judges – page 21 
FGCM Summer Meeting registration – page 23 
 
 

“Be kind whenever possible. It is always possible.”  Dalai Lama 
 

In Memoriam 
Maria P. Lessman, a former member of Normandy Park Garden Club, passed 
away on April 6, 2015. She was a person full of life with a love of gardening.  
She will be missed by all who knew her. Our sympathies to her family and 
friends. 
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FGCM Newsletter Change of Address, 
Name or to Add a New Member 

 
In order to ensure continued receipt of the FGCM Newsletter please notify us 
promptly any changes to your Name, Mailing address, or Email address. If your 
newsletter is returned and we do not receive your correct mailing information be-
fore the next issue is mailed, your name will be dropped from the mailing list until 
the correction is received. 
 
Please advise us of new members promptly to ensure receipt of the Newsletter. 
 
If you would like to receive your newsletter via email or would rather view the 
newsletter on the FGCM website contact Rene’ Lynch, Asst. Treasurer, 112109 
Haering Circle, Chaska, MN 55318. Home phone 952-361-6392 or email her at: 
reneclynch@aol.com 
 
Pertinent information would be: 
• New Name/New Member’s Name 
• New Address &Phone Number/New Member’s Address & Phone number 
• New Email Address/New Member’s Email Address 
• Club Name must be included with the pertinent information. 

Please help us keep you up-to-date with any  
new and exciting events. 

  

                          OUR MISSION STATEMENT 
 

The Federated Garden Clubs Of Minnesota, Inc. provides education, fos-

ters communication and supports our membership in their endeavors to 

promote love of gardening, floral design, and civic and environmental 

responsibility. 

 

                             OUR VISION STATEMENT 
 

The Federated Garden Clubs Of Minnesota, Inc. will be recognized as an 

expert resource in horticulture and floral design. Through relevant and 

effective communication and active cooperation of our membership and 

the cultivation of partnerships with other organizations and agencies, we 

will increase our involvement in civic and environmental efforts.  

mailto:reneclynch@aol.com


3   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

Federated Garden Clubs of Minnesota, Inc. 
President, Betty Beck, 17400 29

th
 Ave. N., Plymouth, MN 55447 

Home Phone: (763) 473-7183   Email:  beflower@comcast.net 
 
National Garden Clubs, Inc.  
President, Sandra H. Robinson, 960 Maple Grove Rd, London, KY 40744-8955 
Home Phone: (606) 878-7281   Cell Phone: (606) 231-1122 
Email:  sandyr5342@gmail.com 
 
National Garden Clubs Central Region 
Director, Judy Newman, N49 W18935 Joetta Dr., Menomonie Falls, WI 53051-6433  
Home Phone:  (262) 781-3318 Cell Phone:  (414) 861-7134 preferred 
Email: newman9641@aol.com 
 
WEBMASTER: 
Carolyn Beach 4046 Zenith Ave N, Minneapolis MN 55422-1595  
Home Phone:  (763) 208-2077  Email:  cbeach3598@aol.com 
 
CHANGE OF NAME, ADDRESS, EMAIL:  
Rene’ Lynch, Asst. Treasurer, 112109 Haering Circle, Chaska, MN 55318  
Home Phone:  (952) 361-6392  Email: reneclynch@aol.com 
 
NEWSLETTER (SEND NEWSLETTER MATERIAL TO):  
Pat Almsted, 2908 Sunnyside Circle, Burnsville, MN 55306-6951  
Home Phone:  (952) 892-3457    Email:  palmsted@gmail.com 

 
NEWSLETTER DEADLINES! 
December/January/February November 1 
March/April/May February 1 
June/July/August May 1 
September/October/November August 1 

 

NEWSLETTER ADVERTISING INFORMATION: 

 1/8 Page ¼ Page ½ Page Full Page 
Maximum size: 1 ¾” & 2 ¼” 3 ¾” x 2 ¼” 3 ¾” x 4 ½” 7 ½” x 4 ½” 
One Issue: $12.50 $20.00 $37.50 $75.00 
Two Issues: $23.50 $37.50 $72.00 $146.00 
Four Issues: $45.50 $70.00 $137.00 
Six Issues: $65.50 $100.00 $198.00 
 
The distribution for the Federated Garden Clubs of Minnesota newsletter is approx-
imately 500 per issue. There are four issues per year. We encourage our members to  
support and use the services of our advertisers. You may email your ‘print ready’  
advertisement to fgcm.newsletter@gmail.com or mail your copy with a check to:  
Barbara Mikkelson, 11528 River Hills Dr., Burnsville, MN 55337  
Make checks payable to:  Federated Garden Clubs of Minnesota 
Mail checks to:  Barbara Mikkelson, 11528 River Hills Dr., Burnsville, MN 55337 

 

mailto:beflower@comcast.net
mailto:sandyr5342@gmail.com
mailto:cbeach3598@aol.com
mailto:reneclynch@aol.com
mailto:palmsted@gmail.com
mailto:fgcm.newsletter@gmail.com
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Presidentõs Message   

By Betty Beck  

 

ά¢ƻƎŜǘƘŜǊ ²Ŝ /ŀƴέ 
 
Together we can make our garden clubs blossom. Sounds simple 
but it means that everyone must do their part to make it work.  
 
FGCM, Inc.’s mission is to provide education, foster communication, promote the love 
of gardening, floral design, and civic and environmental responsibility. 
 
Some projects take little time or effort.  Everyone doing something can make great 
changes. 
 
Projects I would like to implement are: 
 

¶ Penny Pines: Pennies are donated at clubs’ meetings and are given to our 
state USDA Forest Service for reforestation programs. 

¶ Monarch Butterfly Program: Establishing backyard habitats by providing 
milkweed seed packets to members. 

¶ Awards: FGCM awards to our local clubs for the work they are already doing 
or develop a new project. Best year book, Community garden project, Envi-
ronmental improvement, Water quality improvement- adopt a storm drain 
to keep clear or removal of invasive species. 
 

These cannot happen unless we have chairmen for FGCM, Inc. committees. There are 
many other projects that may interest you. What can you do?  
 
Together each of us can make an effort to invite a new neighbor or a person from your 
favorite garden center to your next club meeting.  
 
Please let me know if you are willing to volunteer so “Together We Can”.  
 
Betty Beck, President FGCM 

 
ά!ƭƻƴŜ ǿŜ Ŏŀƴ Řƻ ǎƻ ƭƛǘǘƭŜΤ ǘƻƎŜǘƘŜǊ ǿŜ Ŏŀƴ Řƻ ǎƻ ƳǳŎƘΦέ  IŜƭŜƴ YŜƭƭŜǊ 

 

 

We still have a few 2015 Vision of Beauty calendars available.  
Contact Rene’ Lynch if interested - 952-361-6393 
(reneclynch@aol.com). 
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MEET OUR NEW FGCM BOARD ð  

 

Betty Beck, President 
I was born and raised on a family farm with five siblings in Baldwin WI, where I was active in 
4-H, FFA, and Junior Livestock shows. Our summer “fun“ included driving tractor, gardening, 
sewing, and canning and exhibiting at our county fair. 
 
I graduated from Hennepin County General Hospital RN program.  I’m married with two 
children and three grandchildren.  I lived in Japan for two years because of my husband’s 
military duty, and we also lived in California for ten years before moving back to Minnesota.  
I retired from a position as Director of Nursing at a long term facility in 1998. 
 
We have always had a garden wherever we lived. After a few years of touring the USA in a 
RV, I needed an activity. My sister recommended the Federated Garden Club and I joined 
the Diggers Garden Club.  I got involved with the flower show, learned how to write a 
schedule and became the chairman of the show.  I attended several flower show schools 
and symposiums before deciding to become a flower show judge, which is still a work in 
progress.  I belong to several gardening clubs to further my knowledge of horticulture.  I 
served as 2nd and 1st vice presidents of FGCM before this position. 

 

Bonnie Schwichtenberg, First Vice President 
Hello, I am happy to become part of the Federated Garden Clubs 
of Minnesota Executive Board.  I have lived in St. Cloud, MN with 
my husband, Tom, since 1969.  We have two adult children who 
live with their families in the Twin Cities area.  He is from Minne-
sota and I am from California.  
  
Gardening became a favorite hobby after visiting relatives in St. Ives, England in 1993.  I 
marveled at the small yards full of flowers.  Upon arriving home I began to plant, plant, 
plant without realizing how important my planting zone was.  So at first, it wasn't a pretty 
sight.  But eventually I caught on and was off and planting.   
  
I joined Floralia Arrangers at the encouragement of Letti Delk in 2006 and have learned a 
great deal about floral design and now am a certified National Garden Club Judge.  A con-
firmed bouquet person, my new favorite designs to make are now creative types.  I never 
thought I would like that at first but I really do.  
  
I also paint and teach beginning watercolor painting and drawing to adults through the Par-
amount Visual Arts Center and Sauk Rapids-Rice Community Education.  Mostly I paint land-
scapes and florals. 
  
My main goal for serving on the board is to help establish a continuing rotation of board 
members into the leadership presidency so that no one person is left with unsurmounta-
ble tasks.  If we all step up and commit to helping and serving the executive board, posi-
tions are manageable, insuring a steady flow of interesting topics and continued educa-
tion for us all.     
 
You can reach me at <bswitz@cloudnet.com> and 320-224-5517.  I welcome your calls 
and feedback.   

 

mailto:bswitz@cloudnet.com
tel:320-224-5517
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Letti Delk, Second Vice President.      
From the time I could walk my mother had me with her in her flower 
and vegetable gardens. My mother designed flowers for church and 
taught me how to condition and design flowers.  
 
In August of 1978 I joined the Anchorage Garden Club, an NGC mem-
ber.  I have been a club and State treasurer, secretary and president.  
I’m still a member of the Anchorage Garden Club.   
 
I’ve been a member of the Minnesota Horticulture Society for 15 years and a member of the 
MN Landscape Arboretum for 20 years.  I’ve participated in Art in Bloom for 6 years.  I’m a 
master judge with NGC and a member of Floralia Garden Club. 
 
From 1976 until retirement in 2006, I worked for the State of Alaska as a purchasing agent 
and contracting officer in commercial real estate. I moved to St. Cloud in the fall of 2007 
where I live during the winter.  I continue to live in Talkeetna, Alaska, during the summer. 
My only family, my daughter and her family, live in St. Cloud.  My husband died in 2000. 
 
I have a bachelor’s degree in Art with an emphasis in hand built ceramics along with a minor 
in gerontology. 

 

Martha Sawyer Allen, Third Vice President.   
I joined the Azalea chapter of Richfield Garden Club in 1983 after win-
ning a blue ribbon at the Aquatennial Flower Show. My first  
design entry ever! I stood there staring in disbelief at my prize when Val 
Wagner asked me if I was in a garden club. I work during the day I said, 
but she replied "we have clubs that meet on the evenings." That's all it 
took to get me hooked! Then Betty Reyer mentored me on design prin-
ciples and I have always been grateful to her for her help. I became in-

volved in Floralia and have been lucky to learn from the best designers in the state. I was 
the coordinator of last year's Central Region annual meeting.  
 
I retired in 2004 from the StarTribune. I've lived in Minnesota since 1976 and grew up in 
Lawrence Kansas. I sold my southwest Minneapolis home this year and have given up 
gardening but still do designs. I will miss the garden this summer but NOT the garden 
work! And now I live in Richfield very happily. I'm eager to work with Betty and the state 
board to make this year a fabulous one for our garden clubs.  

 
  

     
Catherine Williams  Barbara Mikkelson  Rene’ Lynch 
Recording Secretary Treasurer   Assistant Treasurer 
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WHATõS HAPPENING ð   

 

PLANT SALES  ð  

 
June 6  Diggers Plant Sale 

9:00 a.m. – Robbinsdale Historical Library, 
4915 42nd Ave. N., Robbinsdale 

June 6  Daylily Society of Minnesota – Daylily Sale 
10:00 a.m. – 2:30 p.m. Great Bargains on daylilies freshly dug from local 
gardens. Volunteers on hand to answer questions. 

  Bachman’s on Lyndale – Heritage Room 
June 6  MN Chapter North American Rock Garden Society – Plant Sale 
  10:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. – Unusual treasures as well as old favorites. 

Roseville Central Park, 2540 Lexington Ave. N., Roseville 
June 6  Carver County Horticultural Society – Plant Sale 
  9:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. 

Perennial divisions from members’ gardens, donations from local nurseries, 
vegetable seedlings, select annuals, ornamental grasses and house plants. 
Cooper’s County Market, 710 Walnut St. N., Chaska 

June 6  Wild Ones and St. Paul Audubon Society – Native Plant Sale & Expo 
9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. Shop for native plants from local growers and learn 
more from local conservation organizations. Rain or shine. Cash or checks. 
Cub Foods Community Pavillion, 1201 Larpenteur Ave. W., Roseville 

June 6  St. Croix Valley Master Gardeners – Plant Sale 
9:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. – Octagon House, 1004 Third St., Hudson, WI 

June 7  Minnesota Hosta Society – Hosta Sale 
  9:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m.   

Variety of member donated hostas, reasonable prices.  
  Dunn Bros. Coffee, Smith More House, 8107 Eden Prairie Rd, Eden Prairie 
August 22  Carver-Scott County Master Gardeners – Plant Sale 
  9:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. 
  Chaska Commons, Cub Foods Parking lot, 200 Pioneer Trail, Chaska 
 
 

MEETINGS/EVENTS ð  

 
June 9  Men’s and Women’s Garden Club of Minneapolis 
  7:30 p.m. – Martagon Lilies with Frans Officer 
  Reception Room at the Garden Mausoleum, Lakewood Cemetery 
  3600 Hennepin Ave., Minneapolis – Open to the public 
June 13  Minnesota State Horticulture Society – Open House Fundraiser 

9:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. – Plant sale (lily bulbs, perennials, shrubs and annu-
als; Tom’s heirloom tomato plants); Vendors, in-store specials, refresh-
ments and more.  2705 Lincoln Drive, Roseville 

June 18  Rochester Garden and Flower Club 
7:00 p.m. – Lilies: Jewels in the Garden.  Presented by Peggy Nordahl   
Rochester Community & Technical College, Heintz Center Common Area 
1926 Collegeview Dr. SE, Rochester, MN 

July 23  FGCM Summer Quarterly Meeting 
  5:30 p.m. to 7:30 p.m. – Baileys Nurseries Tour 
  1325 Bailey Rd, Newport, MN 
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FLOWER SHOWS ð    

 
July 10-11  Digger’s 50th Anniversary Flower Show 
  Entries July 9 – 2-8 pm; July 10 – 7-9:30 am.    

(robbinsdalediggers.com for schedule) 
Public viewing 7/10 from 2-7 pm ; 7/11 from 9-5 pm. 
Copperfield Senior Living, 4200 40th Ave. N., Robbinsdale 

July 11-12  North Star Lily Society – Annual Lily Show 
  Bachman’s Heritage Room, 6010 Lyndale Ave. S. Minneapolis 

Saturday 1-5; Sunday 10-3 
Open to members and the public 

July 13  St. Cloud Flower and Garden Club/Granite City Rose Society 
  Flower and Rose Show – 7:30 a.m. to 5:45 p.m. 
  Whitney Senior Center, 1527 Northway Dr., St. Cloud 
  Entries accepted 7:30 to 9:45 a.m.; public viewing after judging at 1 p.m. 
July 18-19  Tri-City Flower Show – Southtown Shopping Center, I-494 & Penn 

You and your members are cordially invited to participate at the 2015 Tri-
City Flower Show. 

August 2  Daylily Society of Minnesota – Off-Scape Daylily Show 
11:00 a.m. – 4:00 p.m. – Minnesota Landscape Arboretum, 3675 Arboretum 
Dr., Chaska – free with arboretum admission. 

August 15-16 Men’s & Women’s Garden Club of Mpls – Flowers, Food & Foto Show 
  8/15 – 12:30 to 4:30 p.m.; 8/16 – 10:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. 

Members and non-members are welcome to exhibit their best flowers, 
vegetables, photos and floral designs in a judged event. Show schedule at 
www.mwgcm.org – Minnesota Landscape Arboretum, 3675 Arboretum Dr., 
Chaska 

 

TRI -CITY FLOWER SHOW  

Submitted by Kathy òKató Hanson, Publicity Chair 

 
LET’S PARTY! is the theme of the 2015 TRI-CITY FLOWER SHOW held at the Southtown Shopping 
Center, Interstate 494 and Penn Avenue, Bloomington. The show opens on Saturday, July 18 thru 
Sunday, July 19 and is free and open to the public. Hosts will be available on Saturday from 2-5:30 
pm and Sunday noon to 4 pm to answer your questions. The Tri-City Flower show is presented by 
the Garden Clubs of Richfield, Edina and Bloomington and public participation is encouraged. 
 
Do you have flowers, vegetables, herbs, houseplants, a terrarium, a fairy garden or other horticul-
ture that you are particularly proud of? Or are you more the artistic type? Do you make decorated 
cards or decorated packages? Or is photography your forte? Try your hand in the Design catego-
ries; Table Artistry, Petite designs that are no bigger than your thumb, designs in two containers 
and designs that are underwater. The Youth division (Preschool through age 18) offers both De-
sign and Horticulture categories. 
 
A copy of the Tri-City Flower Show schedule can be downloaded at www.mngardenclubs.com/ 
Flower_Shows.html. Check the schedule for contact names, categories that require pre- 
registration and rules. Or call Christine Gepp, General Chair, 612.926.0387 for more information. 
 
 

ά²ŜŜŘǎ ŀǊŜ ŦƭƻǿŜǊǎ ǘƻƻΣ ƻƴŎŜ ȅƻǳ ƎŜǘ ǘƻ ƪƴƻǿ ǘƘŜƳΦέ  !Φ !Φ aƛƭƴŜ 

 

http://www.mwgcm.org/
http://www.mngardenclubs.com/%20Flower_Shows.html
http://www.mngardenclubs.com/%20Flower_Shows.html
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GARDEN TOURS ð  

Due to space limitations, I was only able to list the tour sponsor, dates, time and 
cost. For more details and contact information, please visit northerngarden-
er.org/calendar. I highly recommend checking them out as several have special, 
unique features you won’t want to miss. 
 
June 28  Mahtomedi Garden Club Tour 
  12:00 p.m. to 4:00 p.m. – six unique gardens  
  $10 advance tickets, $15 day of tour 
July 11  Hennepin County Master Gardeners – Learning Garden Tour 

9:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. - nine gardens in the west and southwest 
metro. $15 advance tickets; $20 day of tour 

July 11 & 12 Northfield Garden Club - Garden Tour  
10:00am - 4:00pm – six gardens in Northfield. $10 per person.  

July 11  St. Anthony Park Garden Club - Garden Tour 
10:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. 10 private gardens and the University of 
Minnesota's Horticulture Display Gardens. $15 per person 

July 12  Fairview Lakes Auxiliary – Garden Tour 
10:00 a.m. – 4:00 p.m. Self-guided tour of nine gardens in the 

 Forest Lake and Lino Lakes communities. $15 
July 12 Goodhue County Master Gardeners – Red Wing Arts Assn. Tour 

10:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. – six gardens featuring art & music - $15 
July 18  Master Gardeners of Dakota County 
  Gardens in Apple Valley, Hastings, W. & S. St. Paul, Farmington $10 
July 20  St. Cloud Flower and Garden Club – Garden Tour 
  5:30 p.m. to 8:30 p.m. Self-guided tour of local gardens 
July 25  Minnesota Water Garden Society – Water Garden Tour 
  9:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. Self-guided tour of 12 Twin City locations 
  $10 in advance or $15 at tour sites 
July 26  Daylily Society of Minnesota – Daylily Garden Tour 

8:15 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. – Bus tour - $10 DSM members, $15 for non-
members – includes bus and lunch 
 

 
άL ǿŀƴǘ ǘƻ ǳǊƎŜ ȅƻǳ ǘƻ ǘŀƪŜ ǘƘŜ ŎƘŀƭƭŜƴƎŜ ǘƻ ƭŜŀǊƴ ƴŜǿ ǎƪƛƭƭǎΣ ǘƻ ǘŀŎƪƭŜ ƴŜǿ ǊŜǎǇƻƴǎi-
bilities, to appreciate new points of view. Say yes when asked to accept a leadership 
position in your club, district, or state. It will be a very rewarding experience. You can 
ƳŀƪŜ ŀ ǿƻǊƭŘ ƻŦ ŘƛŦŦŜǊŜƴŎŜΧ!ƴŘ ƛǘ ǿƛƭƭ ƳŀƪŜ ŀ ǿƻǊƭŘ ƻŦ ŘƛŦŦŜǊŜƴŎŜ ƛƴ ȅƻǳΦ Lǘ ŘƛŘ ŦƻǊ 
ƳŜΗέ  Linda Nelson, 2013-2015 NGC President 

 

 
άLŦ ȅƻǳΩǊŜ ƎƻƛƴƎ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ ƘŜƭƭΣ ƪŜŜǇ ƎƻƛƴƎΦέ  ²ƛƴǎǘƻƴ /ƘǳǊŎƘƛƭƭ 
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RENAISSANCE FESTIVAL 201 5 

By Kathy Gamble Compo    

 
Winter has finally given up: trees are budding, flowers are blooming, and the Renais-
sance Festival is only a few months away. Ann and I will be visiting the site soon with 
our fingers crossed that the booth has lasted another year. 

As many of you have heard, there will be only two more years for the RenFest at its 
current location. The latest reports indicate that it will relocate somewhere in Scott or 
Carver County. I am planning for these last two years to be our best. Because of the 
rumors of the imminent demise of the Festival (at this location), many more people 
came out to see the old fair before it goes. Last year broke attendance records—which 
helped explain why we ran out of garlands half-way through the season. With so many 
more people attending the Festival, there was increased energy and excitement! This 
fall, I know that we can break our sales record—but only if you participate! There are 
two important ways you can help: 

First, we need more people to make garlands. We need ribbon garlands, floral gar-
lands, and feather garlands. If you need ribbon supplies, please contact Ann Albrecht. 
If you need floral supplies, please contact Darcy Smith or Ann. If you have never made 
garlands and would like to learn how, Ann and I are available to teach you or your 
club/group. You or your club earn $2.00 per garland. 

Second, we need volunteers to work the booth. Whether you are a loudmouth (like 
me) or a shy introvert, there is a job for you! You can work the booth by helping cus-
tomers, taking money and giving change, making or repairing garlands at the booth, or 
hawking our wares in front of the booth. You have ample opportunities to get out of 
the booth and see shows, go shopping or get some tasty treats. Of course, you get into 
the Festival for free, can bring your own beverages or snacks, and costumes are sup-
plied! 

Here are contact numbers for you: 

¶ Kathy Compo (763-535-1817)—for volunteering at the booth and general questions 

¶ Ann Albrecht (651-699-8832)—ribbons and cord for fairy garland; some floral materials 

¶ Darcy Smith (612-803-3176)—for dried flowers, wires, floral tape, etc. 
 
If you have any questions about garlands, please call Ann Albrecht at 651-699-8832 or 
email her at ann@zuhause.org. Call me, Kathy Compo, at 763-535-1817 or email me at 
kathycompo@yahoo.com for volunteering at the booth or with all other questions. 
 

 
 

mailto:ann@zuhause.org
mailto:kathycompo@yahoo.com
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THE SCHOLARSHIP CORNER  
By Roberta Turgeon  

 
Our 2015 FGCM Scholarship Fund recipients are Tammi  
Kolasa, a senior at the Hennepin Technical College in  
Brooklyn Park, and Rena Weis, a sophomore at the Twin City 
Campus of the University of Minnesota. 

 
Tammi has a cumulative GPA of 4.0 and will graduate December of this year with an 
Associate of Applied Science in Horticulture/Landscape.  Her goals are "working as a 
garden designee, greenhouse grower, or with more education, as a horticultural ther-
apist.”  Besides her required courses, she is taking a course in Sustainable Design to 
build her design skills.  Her letters of recommendation sighted her as “highly motivat-
ed, persistent and intelligent" and "she is a class leader and mentor to other stu-
dents.”  Her email said “Thank you again for having me at your meeting and awarding 
me with the generous scholarship”. 
 
Rena is working toward a degree in Environmental Engineering.  She will graduate May 
of 2017.  She grew up on a hobby farm where she says "I was taught the importance of 
maintaining and supporting the diverse ecosystems that our landscape supports.”  She 
began her interest in research of "biochar" in 4H and has continued with her studies 
through high school and courses at the University.  She has earned many awards and 
honors for her continual interest in the soil amendment to improve soil nutri-
ents.  Biochar has become her passion.  One of her professors said "Rena is an excep-
tional student; she will use her knowledge to solve environmental challenges."  In her 
thank you to FGCM she wrote "It will be a great assistance as I pay for my education" 
and "I was inspired by the dedication your group has to making a positive impact on 
the world." 
 
These are the 12 garden clubs who contributed to the 2015 Scholarship Fund:- 
Woodhill Garden Club 
Kelodale Garden Clubs 
Lake Owasso Garden Club 
Floralia Arrangers of Minnesota 
Bloomington Affiliated Garden Clubs 
Edina Garden Council 
Wanahbar Garden Club 
Diggers Garden Club 
Richfield Garden Club Council 
Ramblewood Garden Club 
Sweet Sioux Garden Club 
Normandale Garden Club 
 
We thank all their members for keeping the Fund viable.  Our scholarships are and 
have been appreciated by our recipients. 
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FGCM ANNUAL MEETING ð  

By Betty Beck  

 
The FGCM, Inc. Annual Meeting was held at the Como Conservatory meeting room on 
April 11, 2015. The Theme for 2015-2017 is “Together We Can”. 

 
The tables were beautifully decorated by Evie 
Larson and Lois Witzel from the Lake Owasso 
Garden Club.  
 
Past Presidents were recognized and honored 
with an individualized coaster.  
 

We recognized two new life members:  Pam Johnson was 
honored by Perennial/Trillium Club, Stillwater, and Pat 
Almsted was honored by Sweet Sioux, Burnsville, for their 
volunteerism, work, and commitment shown their local 
clubs. NGC Life Memberships were awarded to René Lynch, 
outgoing FGCM President, and Betty Beck, the new FGCM 
President for 2015-2017. Life Membership supports scholar-
ships.  Life Members were recognized and each given a plant 
dusting mitten.   
 
Jeremy Mayberg, Architect, shared pictures of the native 
plant gardens in his backyard. He showed us how to incorporate native plants in our 
yards to conserve on labor and water, as well as give year round interest.  
  
FGCM, Inc. Executive Board recommended By-Laws and Policies and Procedures up-
dates and recommended updates to the Standing Rules. Members are to review them 
before the next meeting. They will be voted on at the FGCM, Inc. Summer Quarterly 
Meeting. 
 
Scholarships were presented to Rena Dorothy Weis, student of the University of Min-
nesota ($4,000) and Tammi Kolasa, student of Hennepin Technical College ($2,000). 
 
A heartfelt installation of officers 
was presented by FGCM, Inc. Past 
President, Rosella Fefercorn.  
Installed as new officers were:  
Betty Beck, President 
Bonnie Schwichtenberg-1st VP  
Letti Delk- 2

nd
 VP  

Martha Allen -3
rd

 VP  
Barbara Mikkelson- Treasurer 
Rene’ Lynch- Asst. Treasurer,  
Catherine Williams- Secretary 
Roberta Turgeon- Corresponding Secretary 
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Randy Latzig from Buffalo, MN spoke on Straw Bale Gardening. We learned that there 
are several advantages to this type of gardening; they can be placed anywhere there is 
enough sun, no digging, no weeding, increased production, and no bending to harvest 
produce. He gave us several good reasons to give it a try.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Val Wagner tending the sales table. 
 
Several members took advantage of the many containers and line material available 
for sale. Some members took time to view the conservatory after the meeting. 
 

Our 2013-2014 Executive Board and Committee Chairs: L to R Barbara Mikkelson, Pat 
!ƭƳǎǘŜŘΣ ¸ǾƻƴƴŜ aƛƭƭŜǊΣ wŜƴŜΩ [ȅƴŎƘΣ YŀǘƘȅ {ǘŀǘǘƛƴŜΣ .Ŝǘǘȅ .ŜŎƪΣ /ŀǘƘŜǊƛƴŜ ²ƛƭƭƛŀƳǎΣ 
and Pat Downing. 
 
 

ά²ƘŜƴ ǘƘŜ ŦƭƻǿŜǊ ōƭƻƻƳǎΣ ǘƘŜ ōŜŜǎ ŎƻƳŜ ǳƴƛƴǾƛǘŜŘΦέ  wŀƳŀƪǊƛǎƘƴŀ 
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JANUARY QUARTERLY MEETING  ð  

By Betty Beck  

 

The winter quarterly meeting held at 
Tonkadale Greenhouse was a huge 
success with 65 in attendance, 39 
members. Speaker, Jessie Jacobson, 
spoke about the many varieties of suc-
culents and showed us how to arrange 
them in planters, fairy gardens and 
house plant containers. Everyone got 
new ideas and helpful hints. 

 
Certificates from the Central Region meeting were given to the Diggers Gar-
den Club for the Sharing Creativity-Educational Award and to the Norman-
dale Garden Club for the Caring Through Garden Therapy Award.  Each club 
received a $25 prize award. 

wŜƴŜΩ [ȅƴŎƘ ǇǊŜǎŜƴǘƛƴƎ ŀǿŀǊŘ ǘƻ .ŀǊōŀǊŀ            Kathy Stattine from Normandale Garden  
Anderson, President of Diggers           /ƭǳōΣ ǊŜŎŜƛǾŜǎ ŀǿŀǊŘ ŦǊƻƳ wŜƴŜΩ [ȅƴŎƘΦ 
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HORTICULTURE   
Submitted by Rosella Fefercorn  

 

Plants that repel bugs… 
ANTS – Spearmint, Tansy 
APHIDS – Garlic, Chives, Nasturtium, Cilantro, Petunias 
CABBAGE MOTH – Mint, Nasturtium, Hyssop, Rosemary, Thyme, Sage, Celery, 
Catnip 
COLORADO POTATO BEETLE – Nasturtium, Tansy, Green Beans, Horseradish, 
Lamium, Flax, Catnip, Cilantro 
CUCUMBER BEETLE – Tansy, Radish 
CUTWORM – Tansy 
FLEA BEETLE – Mint, Wormwood, Catnip 
JAPANESE BEETLE – Tansy, Garlic, Larkspur, White Geranium, Rue 
LEAF HOPPER – Geranium, Petunia 
MEXICAN BEAN BEETLE – Marigold, Potato, Rosemary, Savory 
MITES – Onion, Garlic, Chives, Cilantro, Petunias 
NEMATODES – Marigold, Salvia, Dahlia, Calendula, Asparagus 
ROSE CHAFER – Geranium, Petunias, Onion 
SLUG – Rosemary, Wormwood 
SQUASH BUG – Nasturtium, Tansy, Catnip 
TOMATO HORNWORM – Marigold, Opal Basil, Borage 
WHITEFLY – Nasturtium, Marigold 
 

 

 

 
 
 

 
“Garden Dirt” takes first place at National Garden 
Clubs Annual Meeting! Thanks to all of you who sent 
in articles, announcements, and photos. Your con-
tributions made this possible. It is your stories that 
make the “Garden Dirt” interesting.  Keep them 
coming! 
 
My thanks as well go to Rose Diestler who guided 
me through the application process.  
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SAVING OUR MONARCHS  

Richfield Garden Club Promotes Butterfly Gardens 

Submitted by Kat Hanson 
 
The Richfield Garden Club Council was in-
vited by the City of Richfield to present a 
hands-on demonstration related to garden-
ing at the Richfield Home and Garden 
Fair.  Our club presented "Winter Sowing" 
and the following is from Susan Rosenberg, 
President of the Richfield Garden Club 
Council.  
  
"Word on the street is that we were the hit of the event!  The milk jug gardens were 
great, the displays amazing and we connected with 15 new friends that are interested 
in membership.   
  
Thanks so much to Jill for being the organizer, Bev for the great displays and Fern, 
Mary, Joan, Elayne, Kat & Julie for being the Milk Jug Garden assemblers extraordi-
naire!  We estimate that we put around 100 jug gardens together and amazed so 
many with our tales of successful gardens started outside in the depths of winter.   
  
Attendees were thrilled to receive milkweed seeds with hopes of Monarch butterflies 
flocking to their yards and we reminded them about the next great event in May 
when we partner with the Augsburg Library to present a program on butterfly gar-
dening.  
  
So, it was a very good day and one that, again, makes me very proud to be a part of 
our great organization." 
 

 

NATIONAL NEWS  ð  

The NGC website has been updated to provide a better presence on the internet. I 
invite you to check it out at www.gardenclub.org.   
 
NGC has appointed a special committee to make a much needed revision of the 
“Handbook for Flower Shows”. It will be user friendly and, hopefully, a digital version 
will be available as well. The goal is to have it completed by the end of the new Presi-
dent’s term.  
 
A new, free booklet, “Ecology Warriors” has been developed for use by clubs and 
youth groups. It contains a lot of interesting information and statistics to help us un-
derstand how our everyday choices impact us, our community, and the world around 
us. You can download it from the NGC website. 
 

http://www.nbcnews.com/nightly-news/monarch-butterflys-numbers-fly-dangerously-low-n202866
http://www.gardenclub.org/
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 SPOTLIGHT  ON  ð  

FLORALIA  

 
Floralia Arrangers of MN Chapter 15 began in 1963 in the 
basement of Madlyn Bezat.   Current member Elaine Gil-
housen, was one of the original 15 founding members.  Most 

Floralia members were members of several garden clubs, state officers in the Minne-
sota State Federation, flower show and design instructors, and flower show and fair 
judges. 
 
Floralia members put on flower shows throughout the years.  In the 1970’s they stud-
ied all the new flower show information provided by the National Council of State Gar-
den Clubs Inc. (now National Garden Club).  They continued to put on flower shows at 
the MN Landscape Arboretum, churches, banks and fairs.  Many members participated 
each year in Art in Bloom at the Minneapolis Institute of Art (MIA) and taught design 
classes to garden clubs and the public.  
 
Through all the years Floralia has held to its goals and values to promote serious study 
of floral design and horticulture.  We hold ourselves to the highest standards.  We 
meet monthly for 7 meetings per year.  A member brings, shows and discusses exam-
ples of a specific design type from the Handbook of Flower Shows to each meeting.  
The next meeting we each bring our example of the design to present to the club for 
discussion and judging.  In April we studied Spacial Thrust designs and brought Illu-
sionary designs. 
 
We have a horticulture presentation at each meeting where we strive for in-depth and 
new information on plants and their care.  We currently have 20 members and hope to 
grow.  Attendance at meetings and membership is by invitation of a current member. 
 
We don’t wear white gloves but we do wear garden gloves.  We still love all things 
floral and strive to keep the club and its members informed about all the latest infor-
mation about floral design, horticulture cultivation and flower shows.  We attend, en-
ter and judge flower shows and fairs.  We participate in Art in Bloom and belong to and 
enter shows in many societies such as the Peony, Hosta and Lily Societies. 
 

 
Members of the 
Diggers Garden 
Club at the 
FGCM Annual 
Meeting 
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CREATIVE FLORAL DESIGN ð  

Construction Design  

by  Bonnie Schwichtenberg  

 
Floralia Arrangers is a garden club that focuses on designs as described in the Hand-
book of Flower Shows by the National Garden Club.  Each month one member is given 
a particular design to demonstrate and makes from 3 – 5 examples for the others to 
view.  S(he) also describes the plant material and mechanics that hold the design to-
gether and how the elements and container selection relate to each other to illustrate 
the specific design type.   
 
My assignment was to create Construction design types.  On pages 198-199 of the 
handbook, a Construction Design is a creative design having strong overall architectur-
al characteristics from use of geometric form(s) combined into a single unit using a 
three dimensional structure with a strong, stable base.  The construction must be lim-
ited to one or two materials.  All designs must contain some plant material – fresh and 
or dried.   
 
Floralia welcomes new members who are interested in learning new ways to create 
floral designs. For me – a dedicated  bouquet person – I was very surprised to find out 
that I really prefer to make creative designs now.  Ones that are more modern with 
minimal plant material.  That really surprised me. 
 

   
Neon light diffuser cut up Small rectangular boxes Rain gutter cut and glued 
   glued to a base  to a base 
 

 
“Flowers always make people better, happier, and more helpful; they are sunshine, 
food and medicine for the soul.”  Luther Burbank 
 
“A garden requires patient labor and attention. Plants do not grow merely to satisfy 
ambitions or to fulfill good intentions. They thrive because someone expended effort 
on them.”  Liberty Hyde Bailey 
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GARDENING SAFELY ð  

putting safety first . 

By Pat Almsted  

With thanks to EHS Today  

 
Ergonomic Gardening – According to the U.S. Consumer  
Product Safety Commission, an estimated 400,000 people are 
hurt in their gardens each year from lawn or garden tools, and 
thousands more are hurt from the act of gardening – bending, stooping, reaching and 
grasping. When gardening, we maintain awkward movements and body positions, such 
as bending and twisting, for long periods of time. Gardening should not hurt.  
 
Josh Kerst, vice president and ergonomics engineer at Humantech has the following 
tips we should do to prevent injuries: 
 
 Having the right tools is key to maintaining the energy required to work outside 
and remain injury-free. 
 To avoid lifting, rake leaves onto a canvas tarp. When the tarp is full, pull it to the 
desired location and unload it. 
 Always use gloves (knee pads too) to provide padding and to prevent cuts and 
scrapes. Gloves should be form-fitting and thin gloves are preferred. Too much pad-
ding will reduce grip strength. 
 Use ergonomic tools, but be aware that just because the tool is labeled “ergo-
nomic” does not mean it is. If the tool feels good in the hand, it probably is. 
 Pay attention to handle diameter, size and weight. Telescopic and pistol-grip han-
dles require less energy to perform work; a curved handle provides more leverage with 
less wrist stress because it is designed to fit the natural curve of the hand. 
 Maintain tools by keeping them sharp. A dull blade will require more effort and 
force, and could lead to injury. 
 All work should be kept in the comfort zone (as close to the body as possible – 
knees to shoulders at roughly an arm’s reach distance away from the body) to elimi-
nate unnecessary movements such as reaching, lifting and extending. The farther you 
reach from the center of your body, the higher force you will experience.  
 Keep elbows below heart level as much as possible. Use long-handled tools 
and/or take periodic breaks to keep your body in a comfortable position. 
 Avoid working with your thumbs pointing toward the ground. This arm position 
“wings” your elbow out to the side, reducing your applied strength and adding stress 
to the body. 
 Work with wrists in a neutral position: straight, in line with the forearm, and with 
thumbs up. Hold objects with a light grasp or grip. 
 Avoid fine-motor repetitive movements such as pinching and pulling (often with 
the index finger and thumb). 
 Limit your continuous extended reaches to fewer than 10-15 seconds. Take short 
breaks between segments to prevent injury and overexertion. 
 Minimize the time spent working with your head and neck in an extended posi-
tion (looking up); take periodic breaks to avoid fatigue.   
 



20   

Finding ways to keep work in the comfort zone puts our work directly in front of us 
where we are strongest, have the best dexterity and visual acuity, and can work in 
neutral postures.  
 
Why accidents happen… 

¶ Taking shortcuts – know the right tools for the job and how to use them. 

¶ Lack of planning and preparation – have an idea what you want to accom-
plish. 

¶ Exceeding your physical limits – don’t try to tackle more than you can do. 
Take rest breaks when you need them. 

¶ General carelessness – keep a clean work area. Don’t leave tools and  
materials lying around. Watch for trip hazards. 

Accidents are not inevitable. When we are paying attention to what we are doing and 
how we are doing it, we can prevent accidents from happening and avoid the painful 
repercussions that may ensue. 
 

 

FLOWER SHOW JUDGESõ COUNCIL  

AT WORK  

By Bonnie Schwichte nberg  

 
Our FGCM Judges’ Council met April 24. 2015 at the Community Room of the Ridge-
dale Lunds/Byerlys market from 12:30-2:30 pm.   The purpose of the council is to up-
date member judges of changes and to provide ongoing education for Flower Show 
Judges.  The meeting was very well attended including several FGCM garden club Pres-
idents and/or their Flower Show Chairpersons.  Our speaker was Judy Newman, our 
new Central Regional Director who is also a Flower Show Judges’ Facilitator.  Judy is 
from Wisconsin.    
 
She presented strategies for the unique needs of our Certified Judges group in FGCM 
as well as some new, not yet published changes to the Handbook of Flower Shows to 
be printed soon for all judges.  We have a great advantage in having Judy available to 
us due to her position in the National Garden Clubs Executive Board for accurate, up to 
date information.  In addition, Judy shared a very good, succinct list of comments that 
coordinate the Principles of Designs to the Elements and how we could use them on 
exhibit cards.   The program chair people, Letti Delk and Bonnie Schwichtenberg, are 
planning the next meeting for our judges to help them continue to gain educational 
advice and strategies as we serve area clubs and exhibitors in local flower shows.   
 
The next meeting will be on June 24, 2015.  The program will be on point scoring and 
discussion will follow.  There will be a business meeting following the program.  Cards 
will be sent to advise the location and what to bring.  Dues of $10 will be collected for 
2015/16 from all members that day.   
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MINNESOTA FLOWER SHOW JUDGES  

 
Master Judge 
Phyllis Andrews – pandrews33@gmail.com – 651-455-5077 
Sue Bagge – Insbagg7@aol.com – 952-445-2438 
Pat Boehne – bandpboehne@yahoo.com – 952-835-3952 
Monna Cochran – lescochran9@gmail.com – 952-890-2759 
Letti Delk – lmdelk@charter.net – 320-217-2251 (cell: 320-250-9647) 
Rose Diestler – gardenrose@q.com – 651-487-1362 
Elayne Gilhousen – gilem3@msn.com – 612-869-1156 (cell: 612-250-9852) 
Beth Grund – bethbvg@yahoo.com – 952-884-2497 
Vi Hague – vihague683@gmail.com – 651-429-7025 
Carolyn Harstad – carolynharstad@gmail.com – 952-452-6005 
Millie Hisey – roseranch.1@juno.com – 763-420-5132 (cell: 763-234-4038) 
Barbara Isaacson – blisaacson@yahoo.com – 651-998-1200 
Linda Larson  
Barbara Mikkelson – mkklsnb@aol.com – 952-894-7580 
Ione Strandberg – stran98@comcast.net – 763-249-9059 
Val Wagner – clayscomp@comcast.net – 952-890-5066 
 
Accredited Judge 
Barbara Halverson – bhalverson2000@gmail.com – 952-884-4922 
Karen Hauwiller – sparkyshadow@comcast.net – 952-906-1596 
Bonnie Schwichtenberg – bswitz@cloudnet.com – 320-224-5517 
 
Student Judge 
Betty Beck – beflower@comcast.net – 763-473-7183 
Sue Neuhart – sueneuhart@comcast.net – 952-924-0669 (cell: 952-412-0140) 
 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Installation of Officers at FGCM Annual Meeting 
L-R: Roberta Turgeon, Betty Beck, Catherine Williams, Rosella Fefercorn, Barbara Mikkelson  

mailto:pandrews33@gmail.com
mailto:Insbagg7@aol.com
mailto:bandpboehne@yahoo.com
mailto:lescochran9@gmail.com
mailto:lmdelk@charter.net
mailto:gardenrose@q.com
mailto:gilem3@msn.com
mailto:bethbvg@yahoo.com
mailto:vihague683@gmail.com
mailto:carolynharstad@gmail.com
mailto:roseranch.1@juno.com
mailto:blisaacson@yahoo.com
mailto:mkklsnb@aol.com
mailto:stran98@comcast.net
mailto:clayscomp@comcast.net
mailto:bhalverson2000@gmail.com
mailto:sparkyshadow@comcast.net
mailto:bswitz@cloudnet.com
mailto:beflower@comcast.net
mailto:sueneuhart@comcast.net
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GREEN TIP ð  

By Pat Almsted  

 

STAYING COOL IN THE SUMMER  

Keeping our houses cool with air conditioners costs Americans about $11 billion a year, 
and those air conditioners release about 100 million tons of carbon dioxide into the air 
annually – that’s two tons for each home that has one.  Following are a few things you 
can do to beat the heat while lowering your energy bill: 
 
 Wear clothes in natural fabrics, such as cotton, hemp and linen. These fabrics 
breathe better than synthetic fibers and naturally wick moisture away from the body. 
 Dine on salads and sandwiches instead of large, protein rich meals when the 
weather is hot, as these can warm your body. 
 Stay hydrated – drink more water than usual; consider an electrolyte replacement 
drink if you’re sweating a lot. Avoid alcohol and caffeine in the heat as they can pro-
mote dehydration. 
 Soak your feet in a tub of cold water, put on a wet bandana, or take a cool show-
er. Keep a spray bottle of water in the refrigerator and spritz yourself regularly 
throughout the day. 
 Plan outings to air conditioned buildings, such as the library or a movie theater 
during hot hours, or head for the basement, the coolest place of the house. 
 Close all windows, curtains and blinds to keep the house cool for as long as possi-
ble, especially if you will be away from the house. South facing windows get a lot of 
sun and west facing windows get the hotter and stronger sun in the afternoon and 
evening. 
 Don’t add to the heat inside – use appliances such as irons, washers and dryers at 
night or early morning. A big source of heat is your stove. Cook outdoors if you can, or 
use your microwave or toaster oven – you can cut your energy use by up to half.  
 Turn off computers and other appliances when not in use – left running they can 
generate unnecessary heat. Unplugging these appliances when not in use can reduce 
your electric bill as well, because the small amount of power they pull while plugged in 
can add up on your bill over time 
 Place inexpensive portable fans in front of open windows when it cools down to 
pull the cooler air inside. Consider installing a ceiling fan if you don’t already have one. 
Use ceiling or room fans even if you have an air conditioner; you can then set your 
thermostat higher because the air movement from the fan will help the room feel 
cooler. 
 Refrigerators that are full of food don’t warm up as quickly when the door is 
opened, so they require less energy to stay cool. 

Volunteers are needed at the Normandale Community College Japanese Garden in Bloom-
ington. As you will recall, we held our summer quarterly meeting there last summer. It is 
such a beautiful setting. The Bloomington Affiliated Garden Clubs was instrumental in build-
ing the garden. For more information on volunteer opportunities, please call 952-358-8145 
or email them at japanesegarden@normandale.edu. One way you can help is to host during 
weddings and other events (no weeding involved). 

mailto:japanesegarden@normandale.edu
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You are cordially  invited to attend  
Federated Garden Clubs of  Minnesota, Inc.  

 

SUMMER  
QUARTERLY MEETING  

             
Thursday, July 23, 2015  

5:30 p.m. to 7:30 p.m.  
 

BAILEYSõ NURSERIES 

1325 Bailey Road, Newport, MN  55056  
651-459 -9744  

 

òWhatõs up in the gardens?ó 
 

Registration $5 plus  

Snack & B ever age $5 or  

Box Lunch  & Beverage $12.00  

 

 

              Make checks payable to:  FGCM  
 

Please send your registration along with a check to: 
 Bonnie Schwichtenberg (320-224-5517) bswitz@cloudnet.com 

If you have a specific food allergy, contact me by email BEFORE July 13
th

. I will do my 
best to accommodate you or return your money in time for you to bring your own 
food. Please list FOOD ALLERGY in the subject line. 

 

RSVP by July 13th 

 

 

Name____________________________________________ 
 

Phone Number_____________________________________   
 

Name of your Club__________________________ 
 

Choose:   ___ Box Lunch (  ) Ham    (  ) Turkey ___ Beverage/Snack 

mailto:bswitz@cloudnet.com
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